

ISRG Journal of Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences (ISRGJAHSS)



ISRG PUBLISHERS

Abbreviated Key Title: ISRG J Arts Humanit Soc Sci

ISSN 2583-7672 (Online)

Journal homepage: https://isrgpublishers.com/isrgjahss

Volume -1 Issue-V (September - October) 2023

Frequency: Bimonthly

The struggle for Equal Citizenship and Voting Rights in Texas: One Nonprofit's Solution

Gautam Nayer, Ph.D.1*, Luis Perez-Feliciano, Ph.D.2, Michael Adams, Ph.D.3

1,2,3 Texas Southern University

| Received: 16.09.2023 | Accepted: 20.09.2023 | Published: 23.09.2023

*Corresponding author: Gautam Nayer, Ph.D.

Texas Southern University

Abstract

The issue of voting rights in America has long been intertwined with racial discrimination, and this problem persists in many parts of the United States. In fact, some states are more plagued by this discrimination than others. The Southern states such as Texas, have a particularly deep history of racialized climate and discrimination compared to the Northern states. Despite the end of the Civil War in 1865, Texas was hesitant to acknowledge the formal emancipation of slavery and resisted federal enforcement. Although significant progress has been made in securing civil rights for minorities and other marginalized communities such as disabled Texans however in recent years, Texas has taken steps backward by attempting to undermine these rights. They have implemented policies that aim to prevent African-Americans, Hispanics, and other minority groups from participating fully in the democratic process through voting. These efforts have detrimental consequences for their future civil participation within our democracy. In our research on Texas' struggle for voting rights after 1965 we will delve into the historical context surrounding this issue. Through a comprehensive analysis of this history, we hope to shed light on these injustices and contribute towards creating a fairer electoral system for all citizens.

Keywords: Voting Rights, Texas, nonprofit, Harris County, Houston

Introduction

With the enactment of the Voting Rights Act in 1965, discriminatory practices like poll taxes were prohibited to ensure that Blacks and Hispanics could freely exercise their right to vote (Barajas, 2020). This legislation finally provided minorities with a platform where they could participate without fear or hindrance. As a result, minority communities were able to elect representatives who genuinely represented their interests. Once minority representatives assumed political office, they focused on integrating their communities by encouraging diversity in hiring practices. Their aim was to create an inclusive society that valued equal representation for all racial groups. The implementation of laws such as the Voting Rights Act was crucial not only for protecting civil liberties but also for empowering marginalized populations who had long been denied access to political participation (Price, 2021). Through active engagement in democratic processes like voting, African Americans, Hispanics, and other minorities gradually gained influence over policies that directly affected them. However, in the past few years there has

been a gradual and steady encroachment on voting rights in the state of Texas (Ura, 2021).

Voter Suppression: Purging Rolls & Voter ID Restrictions

In 2016, Republican legislators in Texas and other states initiated a campaign with claims of widespread voter fraud ahead of the upcoming elections (ACLU, 2021). However, this narrative was intentionally fabricated to provide a pretext for denying and suppressing potential voters, most of whom were known to support the Democratic party. The main argument put forth by Republicans was centered around enacting election reforms that led to the implementation or enhancement of voter suppression laws in state legislatures, which were then signed into law by Republican governors. The passage of these laws empowered Republican lawmakers and officials to explore additional ways to curb voting rights. In 2019, David Whitley, the Secretary of State for Texas, attempted to purge nearly 100,000 naturalized American citizens from the state's voter rolls. Whitley claimed that there had been numerous cases of widespread voter fraud committed by these

individuals (who were again presumed to be Democratic voters) and insisted on their removal. However, it later emerged that Whitley had relied on inaccurate voter data obtained from the Texas Department of Public Safety's DMV records. Due to intervention from organizations like ACLU and other advocates for voters' rights, these individuals were successfully protected from being purged (Barajas, 2020). Through these efforts aimed at restricting access to voting rights through false claims about fraudulence as well as inaccurate data usage by government officials like David Whitley in Texas underscores an ongoing battle over ensuring fair elections while safeguarding democratic principles within our political system (Brennan Center for Justice, 2022).

In 2020, John B. Scott, who took over from David Whitley, attempted to purge the rolls of 11,000 registered voters (Barajas, 2020). He argued that these voters needed to undergo immigration checks and threatened their removal unless they could provide proof of citizenship. However, after facing significant backlash and criticism, John B. Scott conceded that he had knowingly distributed a list of 11,000 voters falsely alleging widespread voter fraud. This resulted in wasted time and money for the state taxpayers as they pursued confirmation on these voters' immigration status. There was no evidence found to support the existence of widespread voter fraud (Cheng, 2019).

Senate Bill-1 (SB-1)

The introduction of the Voting Rights Bill in Texas, commonly referred to as SB1, has resulted in a flurry of lawsuits from both Democratic and Republican organizations (DeBonis & Gardner, 2021). One such lawsuit involves the County Elections Officer Hollins in Harris County, who is being accused by the state of violating election laws. The year 2020 was marked by unprecedented challenges due to the outbreak of Covid. Despite these obstacles, elections were held amidst a pandemic that disrupted daily life and posed various difficulties, including new forms of voter suppression.

In response to COVID-19 precautions, the Harris County Election Office implemented a strategic initiative to increase voter participation by distributing mail-in ballots to residents who were unable to visit polling locations in accordance with CDC guidelines. However, Attorney General Ken Paxton intervened and argued that this plan violated SB1. Hollins had already sent out 2.4 million mail-in ballots to registered voters in Harris County.

The Texas Supreme Court prohibited the County Election Office from sending out these ballots and denied Hollins' request for 24-hour polling locations or drive-thru voting at early voting sites (Hirczy de Mino, 2020). These actions taken by the Harris County Elections Officer were particularly well-received among members of the African-American and Hispanic-American communities who value having accessible voting options during times that accommodate their busy schedules. This is especially important considering that African-Americans and Hispanic-Americans as well as other minorities may be more likely to experience severe side effects from COVID-19 and have limited access to healthcare, transportation, and government-issued identification cards.

Texas Voting Restrictions in 2020-2023

Although poll taxes, literacy tests, and White-only primaries have been eliminated, Texas remains at the forefront of implementing other measures that restrict and disenfranchise African American, Hispanic and other traditionally marginalized voters. According to the official website of the Texas Secretary of State, approximately 1.63 million Texans exercised their right to vote during the general elections held in 2020 (Texas Secretary of State, 2020). Notably, members of minority groups accounted for nearly 88% of all votes casted during the early voting period. The passage and implementation of SB1 may result in a significant decline in voter turnout as advocates fear (Ura, 2021). Statistics released by Harris County Elections Office regarding the 2022 Run-Off Elections illustrate an increase in Republican party identifiers alongside a decrease among Democratic party identifiers.

Republican voters in the July 2020 run-off elections cast significantly more ballots compared to Democrats, with a 76% higher turnout. The number of Democrat voters who participated in the primary runoff election was recorded at 72,809, while a total of 162,469 Democratic voters turned out for the primary runoff in July 2020 (Adams, 2022). This resulted in a substantial decrease of voter participation by about 55%. According to data released by *Houston Public Media*, the implementation of the new SB1 voting law in Texas led to approximately 6,888 (19%) mail-in ballots being rejected (*Houston Public Media*, 2022).

Most of these rejections occurred due to errors such as incorrectly written driver's license numbers and missing social security numbers (SSN). Additionally, some were denied because signatures on the envelopes were illegible or because voters failed to write their names on the outside of the envelope. Under SB1 regulations, Elections Administrators are prohibited from soliciting constituents directly or through third parties for completing applications for early voting by mail. As a result of this restriction imposed by SB1, Harris County Clerk was unable to contact residents and verify their identities. However, if a ballot is flagged or rejected based on SB1 guidelines, election officials are required to notify both impacted voters and provide them an opportunity until the eleventh day following elections' completion date when they can recast their ballots at Harris County Elections Office (Adams, 2022).

In the March 2022 primaries, Harris County dismissed approximately 20% of the ballots cast by voters, which is a significant increase compared to the mere 0.3 percent rejected in 2018. This represents a staggering surge of 6,233 percent specifically within Harris County. If this trend continues, voter suppression across Texas will continue to increase and harm voting rights.

Additional Voting Rights Concerns in Texas

The US Supreme Court decision in the case of *Shelby v. Holder* resulted in the removal of Section 4(b) from the 1965 Voting Rights Act, which required Southern states to obtain clearance from the federal government. During President Obama's administration, the Department of Justice had prevented attempts to remove eligible voters from voter lists and hindered conservative groups' plans to restrict voting locations and timeframes. The Texas Legislature, controlled by Republicans, has unfortunately made it a crime for registered voters and county election clerks to not comply with SB1.

Presently, election officials at Harris county are acutely conscious of the fact that the implementation of SB1 will exacerbate the issue of vote dilution by imposing penalties on election workers and administrators who fail to comply with its stringent regulations. Election officers are actively working on establishing and implementing administrative protocols aimed at streamlining their

duties. These protocols aim to incorporate safeguards that will minimize instances where ballots are discarded due to identification problems or rejection of mail-in ballots.

County authorities should allocate resources and collaborate with academic institutions, nonprofits and community organizations to gather data on the overall voting process and the challenges faced by election administrators in implementing SB1. Election administrators should continue to engage with the public by providing education about SB1 and allocating more resources for trained voter registration officials. Voter advocacy groups as well as individual voters have a responsibility to monitor SB1's suppressive consequences, particularly those that affect mail-in voting and historically marginalized communities.

In order to ensure a fair and equitable electoral process, it is crucial that individuals from all racial backgrounds are given the opportunity to vote in a secure and accessible manner with their votes being duly recognized. It is the responsibility of election officials to address any barriers or hindrances that may impede this democratic right. Although they are not tasked with investigating voter suppression directly, by eliminating obstacles and unnecessary challenges, they can enhance accessibility to democracy for everyone involved. The goal is to empower voters so that their voices truly count, when electing representatives who will advocate for the interests of all citizens.

With SB1 now in effect in Texas, election officials find themselves vulnerable to prosecution. These officials, who were elected by the people to serve as public servants, are now tasked with implementing election processes and procedures that have the potential to suppress certain voters. The Texas Legislature, controlled by Republicans, operates under partisan politics which inherently support long-standing racial discrimination and voter suppression practices. Election administrators like Chris Hollins from Harris County play a crucial role in making counties like Harris County stand out as examples of successful democracy despite facing challenges such as potentially encroaching authoritarianism. These efforts may in fact make other countries around the world envious of our ability to uphold democratic values while combating threats against them.

Policy Solutions: One Nonprofit's Outreach & Voter Registration in Harris County

Pure Justice is a nonprofit based in Houston, Texas, USA. Pure Justice regularly uses volunteers to increase voting participation rates in Harris County where Houston is based. Pure Justice regularly visits the Harris County detention facilities to enroll defendants who meet the criteria to participate in primary and general elections. The nonprofit actively encourages its staff members and volunteers to become Volunteer Deputy Voter Registrars (VDVR). These VDVR's receive training from the County Elections Officers, equipping them with the knowledge to properly register eligible citizens to vote. Texas has (possibly) the most stringent voter laws in the country. Presently, individuals who are already registered voters and are residents of Harris County jail can cast their votes at an on-site ballot box. With the cooperation of Harris County Commissioners Court and Sheriff's Office, Pure Justice has established a trustworthy presence inside the Harris County jail system to register voters.

In 2022, Pure Justice was able to successfully enroll 2,000 individuals as voters. Approximately 50% of these registrations have come from incarcerated individuals residing in the local

county jail. Pure Justice also increases voter participation through methods such as door-to-door canvassing in neighborhoods and utilizing phone banking and text message campaigns.

Community Center Outreach & Voter Registration

The VET volunteer program of Pure Justice regularly visits community centers in Houston, including those run by the City of Houston, Harris County, and privately funded facilities such as the Baker-Ripley Center and YMCA Hester House. By engaging with young people and senior citizens in these communities, Pure Justice has increased their voter registration efforts.

Church Outreach & Voter Registration

In the Greater Houston Area, there are around 5,720 churches that have been officially listed. Pure Justice is taking advantage of these places of worship and faith-based organizations to establish their presence and carry out various activities. These include registering voters, providing them with information about new laws, and actively listening to their opinions on government issues and voter apathy. As part of their VET initiative, the team visited Mt. Pleasant Baptist Church and 1st Missionary Baptist Church during their Sunday services and registered individuals who are eligible to vote.

Recognition of Candidates and Outreach to Voters

Pure Justice refrains from seeking out campaign information or endorsing specific positions or political races due to their nonprofit 501c(3) status. However, the nonprofit does extend invitations to local candidates running for public office to engage in discussions with its members, the public and address inquiries regarding various policies such as Public Safety, Administration of Justice, Gun Control, Fair Chance Housing, Misdemeanor Bail Reform, and more issues in the campaign. During each election cycle, Pure Justice facilitates "Meet the Candidates" events where political candidates in Harris County could present their campaign platforms and respond to questions posed by attendees. Regardless of party affiliation, these forums foster a bipartisan environment that encourages open and honest dialogue from the public. They also provide an intimate setting for gaining deeper insights into individuals vying for elected roles responsible for serving their communities.

City Hall & Voting Rights Watchdog

Pure Justice actively participates in City Hall Council Meetings to engage their First Amendment right with various issues that affect voting rights and access to democracy. These include gerrymandering, wasteful projects, environmental safety concerns, and the presence of an At-Large Council composition. They also voice their opposition to the "strong mayoral bully pulpit" form of government that often disregards the interests of African-American, Hispanic, Indigenous, and People of Color (BIPOC) communities. Co-founder Ro' Shawn Evans is a certified topographer and mapmaker. Evans has been involved in creating numerous City Council District Maps for evaluation and approval by the City of Houston.

Additionally, Pure Justice takes initiative at Harris County Commissioners Court meetings to advocate for fair elections. They emphasize the importance of maintaining integrity, transparency, and fairness throughout all precincts in the county. As part of their efforts to educate voters about new technology advancements before election day, they organized an event where a representative from the Elections Office demonstrated how to use voting machines. Rather than solely focusing on racial disparities or

criticizing politicians directly, Pure Justice concentrates on addressing specific challenges faced by communities they represent. Their aim is to amplify neighborhood needs that have been affected by generations-long issues instead.

Getting out the Vote (GOTV)

Collaborating with various community organizations is the key ingredient in Pure Justice's successful formula. The goal of eradicating oppression and racism requires working alongside likeminded individuals and groups who advocate for abolition. One such partnership was established between Pure Justice and Vote Riders, a non-profit organization. Through donations, grants, and personal efforts, Vote Riders enables registered voters to access transportation services like Lyft, Uber, or METRO on election day. They also assist residents in obtaining the necessary voter identification documents such as utility bills, state ID cards, passports, social security cards or birth certificates. Given Texas' unfortunate history of voter suppression in BIPOC communities, empowering citizens through education and removing barriers to voting is at the heart of Pure Justice's "Get Out The Vote" (GOTV) campaign.

To support their communities, Pure Justice actively combines humanitarian initiatives with voter education and encouragement. Instead of fostering apathy, the organization strives to create sympathy towards voting by organizing events such as back-toschool supply drives, distributing holiday turkeys, conducting COVID testing, and providing essential items like N95 masks, snacks, and water to voters who endure long lines while waiting to cast their ballots. Demonstrating support for democracy does not always entail engaging in political discord or endorsing a specific candidate. As a progressive grassroots nonprofit organization, Pure Justice sets an example for all cities and counties nationwide by showcasing how they can contribute towards the betterment of their neighborhoods, precincts parishes, and boroughs.

Conclusion

Voting suppression and the fight to overcome and enforce African Americans, Hispanics and other minorities voting rights is nothing new. There has been a very, very long history of voter suppression, discrimination and disenfranchisement in America and continues to this day. The right to vote is a fundamental liberty afforded to all individuals in this country that has been blocked to certain members of our society even after the Civil War

In the state of Texas, the fight continues this November when the state and local elections commence. The Texas Legislature has passed SB-1 and while lawsuits and challenges have been introduced, it will be a lengthy and costly process to overcome. Among many legal scholars it is agreed-upon that over the past decade, the U.S. Supreme Court has chipped away and weakened important sections of the Voting Rights Act, especially Section 2 and Section 5 which has disproportionately, and crucially affected African-American and Hispanic-American voting rights and caused harm to communities of color, further impeding equitable and fair democracy.

Nevertheless, despite these many difficulties, grassroots organizations such as Pure Justice have found creative and innovative ways to get out the vote. The nonprofit has routinely visited Harris County jails to register voters. Voting drives at bars, schools, restaurants, and other public arenas have been extremely successful leading to more than 2000 new voters registered for the midterm elections in 2022. Pure Justice is doing the community's work in creating avenues to give the community access to democracy.

Pure Justice's persistent determination to overcome historical and current voter suppression and fighting for disenfranchised communities of color has a foundational basis in the 1960's civil rights movement. Pure Justice participates in and are actively involved in nonviolent marches and peaceful protests throughout the nation and work with other advocacy groups to advance the cause of democratic access and voting rights for all. As people of color who have been historically disenfranchised and discriminated against, our will is stronger than ever, and our membership is growing exponentially. Even today in 2023, the fight for equal voting rights continues in Texas and elsewhere in the United States. Nonprofits such as Pure Justice are the real linchpin to combat voter suppression and continue to provide voting rights to

Bibliography

- 1. Adams, Michael O. "The Burden of Voter Suppression on Election Administrators." PA Times Online. September 19, 2022. https://patimes.org/the-burden-of-voter-suppression-onelection-administrators/
- Adams, Michael. Perez-Feliciano, Luis. & Nayer, Gautam. "Civil Re-Engagement, Community & Voting Rights for Ex-Inmates: Policy Issues for the 2020 Election." International Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences Review. March http://www.tsu.edu/academics/colleges-and-2021. schools/bjml-school-public
 - affairs/pdf/dr.adams.3.29.2021.cv.pdf.
- Adelman, Lynn. "The Roberts Court's Assault on Democracy." United States District Court. Eastern District of Wisconsin. SSRN. March https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3540318
- Aiken, Charles, S. "Race as a Factor in Municipal Underbounding." Annals of the Association of_American Geographers. September https://www.jstor.org/stable2563923
- Alexander, Seth. Blentlinger, Kaitlyn. Hagemann, Amber. & Bean, Nathan. "South Texas Rabble Rousers History Project: 1963, 1966: Campaigns to Repeal Texas Poll Taxes." South Texas Rabble Rousers. April 29, 2015. Word Press. https://southtexasrabblerousers.wordpress.com/2015/04/29/19 631966-campaigns-to-repeal-texas-poll-taxes/.
- American Civil Liberties Union. "Block the Vote: How Politicians are Trying to Block Voters from the Ballot Box Commentary)." (News August 17, 2021. https://www.aclu.org/news/civil-liberties/block-thevote-voter-suppression-in-2020.
- Barajas, Michael. "The Long Tail of Voter Suppression." October 16, 2020. Texas Observer. https://www.texasobserver.org/the-long-tail-of-votersuppression/.
- Behrens, Angela & Manza, Jeff. and Uggen, Christopher. "Ballot Manipulation and the "Menace of Negro Domination:" Racial Threat and Felon Disenfranchisement in the United States, 1850 -2002." November 2003. American Journal Sociology. https://users.cla.umn.edu/~uggen/Behrens_Uggen Manza ajs.pdf.

- Bonner, Lynn. "U.S. Supreme Court Case from North Carolina Could Unleash Profound Changes to Elections Nationwide." NC Policy Watch. Law and the Courts News Top Story. October 21, 2022. https://ncpolicywatch.com/2022/10/21/u-s-supreme-court-case-from-north-carolina-could-unleash-profound-changes-to-elections-nationwide/.
- Brennan Center for Justice. "The Impact of Suppression on Communities of Color." January 10, 2022. https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/impact-voter-suppression-communities-color.
- 11. Bringing History Home. "Texas Jim Crow, Jim Crow Laws: Texas Close." Third Grade Segregation History. https://www.bringinghistoryhome.org/assets/bringinghistoryhome.org/assets/bringinghistoryhome/3rd-grade/unit-2/activity-5/3 Texas Jim%20Crow.pdf.
- Campbell, Kristina M. "Rising Arizona: The Legacy of the Jim Crow Southwest on Immigration Law and Policy After 100 Years of Statehood." Rising Arizona MCR. May 22, 2014. https://digitalcommons.law.udc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cg
 i?article=1072&context=fac journal articles.
- Cheng, Amrit. "Crystal Mason Thought She Had the Right to Vote. Texas Sentenced Her to Five Years in Prison for Trying." American Civil Liberties Union. July 19, 2019. https://www.aclutx.org/en/news/crystal-mason-thought-she-had-right-vote-texas-sentenced-her-five-years-prison-trying.
- 14. Chung, Jean. "Voting Rights in the Era of Mass Incarceration:

 A Primer." The Sentencing Project. July 2021.

 https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/felony-disenfranchisement-a-primer/.
- Cleve, Gen Van. "Voter Suppression in Texas: Examining the Fine Print." National Redistricting Committee. September 8, 2020. The Medium (Online). https://medium.com/@DemRedistrict/voter-suppression-in-texas-examining-the-fine-print-7b5161294c6d
- 16. DeBonis, Mike. & Gardner, Amy. "The Voting Wars come to Capitol Hill: Democrats Eye National Elections Overhaul Amid GOP Crackdown." Democracy Dies in Darkness. The Washington Post. March 2, 2021. https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/voting-rights-battle/2021/03/02/3d213412-7af8-11eb-85cd-9b7fa90c8873 story.html
- 17. De Vogue, Ariane. "Supreme Court Hears Challenge to Key Section of the Voting Rights Act in Redistricting Case. CNN Politics (Online). October 4, 2022. https://www.cnn.com/2022/10/04/politics/supreme-court-voting-rights-act-race-gerrymandering/index.html.
- DiMariano, Bradley, "Gender and the Authoritarian Dynamic: An Analysis of Social Identity in the Partnership of White Americans." (2021). Dissertations. 1066. https://irl.umsl.edu/dissertation/1066.
- Douglas, Durrel. "Voting in Jails: Advocacy Strategies to #UNLOCKtheVOTE." The Sentencing Project. July 2022. https://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Voting-in-Jails-Advocacy-Strategies-to-Unlock-the-Vote.pdf.
- Fraga, Bernard L. & Miller, Michael G. "Who Do Voter ID Laws Keep from Voting?" The Journal of Politics. March 9, 2022. University of Chicago

- Journals. https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/10.1086/716 282 .
- Gale, William G. & West, Darrell M. "Make Election Day a National Holiday." The Brookings Institute. June 23, 2021. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/fixgov/2021/06/23/make-election-day-a-national-holiday/.
- Gonzalez, Jessica A. "New State Voting Laws: A Barrier to the Latino Vote?" Congressional Hispanic Caucus Institute, Inc. April 2012. CHCI White Paper. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2 060460.
- 23. Greenberg, Sanford N. "White Primary." Texas State Historical Association. September 29, 2020. https://www.tshaonline.org/handbook/entries/white-primary.
- 24. Gross, Ariela J. "The Caucasian Cloak: Mexican Americans and the Politics of Whiteness in the 20th Century Southwest." University of Southern California. 2006. https://issuu.com/uscedu/docs/fallwinter20 06magazine. USC Law Magazine.
- Hirczy de Mino, Wolfgang P. "Texas Supreme Court 2020 Election Litigation: List of Cases with Hyperlinks to Dockets and Opinions." November 12, 2020. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=37
 29528
- 26. Hooks, Christopher. "What If They Held and Election and Everyone Came?" Texas Monthly. November 2020. https://ssrn.com/abstract=3540318.
- 27. Keys, Allison. "Recalling an Era When the Color of Your Skin Meant You Paid to Vote Celebrating the 50th Anniversary of a Ruling that Made the Poll Tax Unconstitutional." Breaking Ground: A Smithsonian Magazine Special Report. March 18, 2016. Smithsonian Magazine. https://www.smithsonianmag.com/smithsonian-institution/recalling-era-when-color-your-skin-meant-you-paid-vote-180958469/.
- 28. Knowles, Hannah. "A Texas Bill Drew Ire for Saying it Would Preserve `Purity of the ballot box.' Here's the phrase's history." The Washington Post. May 9, 2021. Retropolis. https://www.washingtonpost.com/history/2021/05/09/texas-purity-ballot-box-black/.
- 29. Kopic, Kristina and Ornstein, Norman. "Ruderman Family Foundation." https://rudermanfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Voting-Accessibility-White-Paper-final final.pdf.
- 30. League of Women Voters of Texas. "Timeline of Voting & Elections in Texas." 2021. https://lwvtexas.org/content.aspx?page_id=22&club_id=9794 82&module_id=485202.
- 31. Legal Defense Fund Defend Educate Empower. "White Paper: The Connecticut Voting Rights Act." March 2021. https://bit/ly/39csLut.
- 32. Litt, David. "The Racist History of Voter Registration." Time. June 18, 2020. https://time.com/5855885/voter-registration-history-race/.
- 33. Lucas, Jason. "Study Finds Happiness in Multiracial Neighborhoods." Johns Hopkins University. July 13, 2022. https://hub.jhu.edu/2022/07/13/happiness-multiracial-neighborhoods/.

- 34. Manza, Jeff and Uggen, Christopher. "Democratic Contraction? Political Consequences of Felon Disenfranchisement in the United States." American Sociological Review Vol. 67.

 2002 https://as.nyu.edu/content/dam/nyu-as/faculty/documents/Democratic Contraction.pdf
- Manza, Jeff. & Uggen, Christopher. "Punishment and Democracy: Disenfranchisement of Nonincarcerated Felons in the United States." September 2004. https://as.nyu.edu/content/dam/nyu-as/sociology/documents/manza-publications/perspectives.pdf
- 36. Movement Advancement Project. "New Democracy Maps Election Day Holidays and Paid Time Off to Vote. November 2022. https://www.lgbtmap.org/democracy-maps/election day holiday paid time off to vote.
- 37. National Conference of State Legislatures. "Early In-Person Voting." FIXGOV. June 30, 2021. https://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-and-campaigns/early-voting-in-state-elections.aspx.
- 38. Perez, Myrna. "Voting Rights Act: The Legacy of the 15th Amendment a State of Voting Rights Act. Brennan Center for Justice. June 30, 2009. https://bit.ly/3cjDezF.
- Porter, Nicole & Lyons, Ayanna. "Repurposing Correctional Facilities to Strengthen Communities. The Sentencing Project. August 2022. Research and Advocacy Reform. https://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Repurposing-Correctional-Facilities-to-Strengthen-Communities.pdf.
- Price, Jillian. "A Historical Look at Jim Crow Laws in Texas." Reporting Texas. May 27, 2021. https://reportingtexas.com/a-historical-look-at-jim-crow-laws-in-texas/.
- Prof. Johnson, Marcia. "The History of the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People in Texas." The Earl Carl Institute for Legal and Social Policy, Inc. 2009. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2163165
- 42. Rice, Jen. "How Texas Prevented Black Women from Voting Decades After the 19th Amendment." Houston Public Media. June 28, 2019. News 88.7 In Depth. https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/in-depth/2019/06/28/338050/100-years-ago-with-womens-suffrage-black-women-in-texas-didnt-get-the-right-to-vote/.
- 43. Salvatore-Cianci. Susan. Foley. Neil. Iverson, Peter. & Lawson, Steven F. "Civil Rights in America: Racial Voting Rights: A National Historic Landmarks Theme Study." 2009. National Park Service. US Department of the Interior. National Historic Landmarks Program. https://www.nps.gov/subjects/nationalhistoriclandmarks/upload/Civil-Rights-Racial-Voting-Rights-2018.pdf.
- 44. Sapper, Neil. "Smith, Lonnie E. (1901-1971)." Texas State Historical Association. An Independent Nonprofit Since 1897. https://www.tshaonline.org/handbook/entries/smith-lonnie-e.
- 45. Scott. John B. "Harris County Voter Registration Figures."

 Texas Secretary of State. https://www.sos.state.tx.us/elections/historical/harris.shtml.
- 46. Sherman, Mark. "Supreme Court Weighs 'Most Important Case' on Democracy." Washington Associated Press.

- December 4, 2022. https://apnews.com/article/us-supreme-court-north-carolina-legislature-50f99679939b5d69d321858066a94639.
- 47. Stevenson, Peter W. "Here's What H.R. 1, the House-passed Voting Rights Bill, Would Do." The Washington Post. Democracy Dies in Darkness. June, 2, 2021. https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/03/05/hr1-bill-what-is-it/.
- 48. Texas History of Constitutional Voting 26. Suffrage. (pp 483, 504) Article VI. 1824-1876. Tarlton Law Library. https://tarlton.law.utexas.edu/constitutions/texas-1876-en/article-6-suffrage.
- 49. Texas Politics Project. "Smith vs. Allwright: White Primaries (1944)." The University of Texas at Austin. https://texaspolitics.utexas.edu/archive/html/vce/features/0503 https://texaspolitics.utexas.edu/archive/html/vce/features/0503 https://texaspolitics.utexas.edu/archive/html/vce/features/0503 https://texaspolitics.utexas.edu/archive/html/vce/features/0503 https://texaspolitics.utexas.edu/archive/html/vce/features/0503 https://texaspolitics.utexas.edu/archive/html https://texaspolitics.utexaspolitics.utexaspolitics.utexaspolitics.utexaspolitics.utexaspolitics.utexaspolitic
- 50. Uggen, Christopher. Larson, Ryan. Shannon, Sarah, and Pulido-Nava, Arleth. "Locked Out, 2020: Estimates of People Denied Voting Rights Due to a Felony Conviction." The Sentencing Project. October 30, 2020. Research and Advocacy for Reform. https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/locked-out-2020-estimates-of-people-denied-voting-rights-due-to-a-felony-conviction/.
- 51. Uggen, Christopher. Manza, Jeff. Thompson, Melissa. & Wakefield, Sara. "Impact of Recent Legal Changes in Felon Voting Rights in Five States." 2002. The National Symposium on Felony Disenfranchisement. https://static.prisonpolicy.org/scans/sp/UggenManzaSymposium.pdf.
- 52. United States Department of Justice. "Justice Department Files Voting Rights Lawsuit Against Galveston County, Texas to Challenge County Redistricting Plan." Office of Public Affairs. Justice News Press Release. March 24, 2002. https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-files-voting-rights-lawsuit-against-galveston-county-texas-challenge.
- 53. United States House of Representatives. "Historical Highlight: The Twenty-fourth Amendment." History, Art, & Archives. August 27, 1962. https://history.house.gov/HistoricalHighlight/Detail/37045.
- 54. Ura, Alexa. "Texas Must Pay \$6.8 Million in Legal Fees to Parties Who Challenged Voter ID Law, Federal Appeals Court Says." The Texas Tribune (Online). September 3, 2021. https://www.texastribune.org/2021/09/03/texas-voter-id-lawsuit/.
- 55. Ura, Alexa. "Gov. Greg Abbott Signs Texas Voting Bill into Law, Overcoming Democratic Quorum Breaks." The Texas Tribune. September 7, 2021. <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2021/09/01/texas-voting-bill-greg-abbott/</u>.
- 56. Ura, Alexa. "Here's How Texas Elections Would Change, and Become More Restrictive, Under the Bill Texas Republicans Are Pushing." The Texas Tribune. April 29, 2021. Online. https://www.texastribune.org/2021/04/21/texas-voting-restrictions-senate-bill-7/.

- 58. Williams, Robert Lucas. "The Relationship Between Institutional and Organizational Party Power: Evidence from the Minnesota House's Experimental Setting." American Politics Research. 2022. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1532673X2110 53629.
- 59. Wolf, Peter. Alim, Abdul. Kasaro, Brown. Saneem, Pontius & Zorigt, Tamir. "Introducing Biometric Technology in Elections." International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA). 2017. https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/introducing-biometric-technology-in-elections-reissue.pdf.
- 60. Yu, Chris. "How Many Jelly Beans in this Jar? Voter suppression throughout history." WPSD_Local NBC News._____ October 31, 2020. https://www.wpsdlocal6.com/decision 2020/how-many-jelly-beans-in-this-jar-voter-suppression-throughout-history/article 0c1d9db2-1b10-11eb-8c54-cbcf166f9be9.html